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These past six months, turned Kevin and Lyn’s world upside down.  

Kevin went from being a well man all his life, to being diagnosed with too much to cope with at one 
time.  

We thought as the heart surgery went pretty well, Kevin had been given as it were, a second 
chance… only to find that the surgery itself had caused another pre-existing condition to become 
aggravated.  

Yet through it all, Kevin remained positive… he felt he’d had a good life, and was resigned to 
whatever lay around the corner. “It is what it is” … “One day at a time”. His biggest concern was for 
Lyn… to whom he had been married for 53 years and whom he dearly loved.  

Although not a church-goer, Kevin was a valued member of the community which is the Anglican 
Church of Noosa… He had a servant heart and was often here helping Lyn do whatever it was she 
was involved in at the time! He was kind-hearted – always helping – very generous with his time…  

He was a gracious, thoughtful man… always interested in other people…. Always a story to tell… very 
able with his hands…  

We grieve his death today… and we gather to support one another in grief… But we also give thanks 
today for the lovely man he was… for everything we gained in our lives from having known him…  

…and we will pray for Lyn and Rodney and all the family at this hard time.  

As we begin, we remind ourselves in this opening hymn, that in all this, we have a God whom we 
trust… a God who is with us in our grief.  

----------------------------- 

Words of hope and comfort 

As I said in my opening remarks, Kevin was not a church goer. 

Kevin had good reason to be critical of the institution called ‘church’. And there are many ways in 
which I share his criticism and completely understand where he was coming from. 

There is much about the church today and the Christian religion throughout the ages which is 
completely inexcusable and totally out of sync with its founder, who taught us to love our enemies, 
to look out for the vulnerable… to protect the little ones…  

The church has failed to live up to the ideals – the standards – the example of Jesus Christ… // 

And yet – even given the issues that Kevin had with the church… he never failed to be gracious to me 
as a minister of the church – welcoming, interested, supportive… / 

When he was sick and I visted, I would always ask if I could pray for him… and he always welcomed 
and appreciated that… saying ‘amen’ at the end…! 

He said to me once (down at Kawana) that he had his own faith… // Now I never knew what that 
consisted of… but I would remind him that despite the failures of the church, God still loved him… 
and I urged him to keep trusting him, despite the challenges – past and present. 



Only the Lord knows Kevin’s heart… and so in faith and trust… we can leave him in God’s keeping… 
knowing God’s grace and mercy… // 

It’s because I wanted to constantly remind Kevin of God’s love for him, that I suggested to Lyn, the 
reading Libby read for us. 

Famously read at wedding services… it’s actually about God’s love for us…  

And I want to remind you of that today… so that in your sadness…. You may connect with God’s 
love… and know that he loves you / too…. 

God’s love for us – have a look – is both patient and kind. 

What’s the difference?? 

He’s patient with us in that he doesn’t treat as our rebellion against him would demand… // 

And he’s so abundantly kind to us that he holds out to us that which we definitively don’t deserve!! 

For our rebellion against him – when we push him aside and live as if he doesn’t exist… we deserve 
being cut off from him… / 

But in his kindness… he gave his only Son Jesus Christ -  to be cut off on our behalf… in our place – 
instead of us!! 

…so if we trust what Jesus has done, we can be completely forgiven and have eternal life…  

That’s staggering love…! 

What else do we read here…? and we could put God’s name in place of love…. 

God does not envy, God does not boast, he is not proud. God does not dishonour others, he is not 
self-seeking, God is not easily angered, God keeps no record of wrongs (you see when Jesus took 
our sin, then for those who trust him, the record of their sins is deleted!)  

God does not delight in evil but rejoices with the truth.   

God always protects, he always trusts, he always hopes, he always perseveres. 

God never fails! 

--------- 

And I want to urge you today, in the midst of your sadness… to connect – or connect again – with 
God’s great love for you….  

He loves you… as you are – with all your faults and failings… with all your strengths and goodness… 

He is watching over you… not from a distance… but from close up… He will never fail you… 

And he wants to comfort you, strengthen you, put his arms around you… welcome you, forgive you, 
and help you into tomorrow and next week and this new chapter without Kevin. 

So – run to him – talk to him – express your grief to him – your anger – your disappointment… 

Draw near to him…. And the Bible assures us, he will draw near to you!! 

---------- 



Yes, the institutional church has a problem. 

Because the church has failed to follow in the beautiful ways of its founder. 

Gruen (ABC TV) – church – terrible ad for Christianity –  

…best thing the church has going for it is Jesus… 

If you want to know how the church SHOULD look – SHOULD behave…. Sadly – don’t look at the 
church…! 

But look at the person of Jesus Christ… 

See his love, his power, his welcome, his compassion… 

See is self-sacrifice as he laid down his life at the cross to meet us at our deepest point of need… so 
that we might be forgiven and reconciled to God… 

And may his love… inspire you to keep going… strengthen you to bear up under today’s sorrows 
and tomorrow’s anxieties…  // 

…may his love so fill you that you become the person God intended you to be…. God bless and 
comfort you today…  


